MINUTES OF THE MARYLAND STATE BOARD OF EDUCATION

Tuesday

February 28—March 1, 2006

Maryland State Board of Education

200 W. Baltimore Street

Baltimore, Maryland 21201

The Maryland State Board of Education met in regular session on Tuesday & Wednesday, February 28 and March 1, 2006, at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  The following members were in attendance:  Dr. Edward Root, President; Mr. Dunbar Brooks, Vice President; Mr. Henry Butta; Dr. Lelia T. Allen; Ms. Jo Ann T. Bell; Ms. Beverly A. Cooper; Dr. Karabelle Pizzigati; Mr. David Tufaro, Mr. Richard Goodall, Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral; Mr. Joshua Michael and Dr. Nancy S. Grasmick, Secretary/Treasurer and State Superintendent of Schools. Mr. Calvin Disney was unable to attend the meeting.

Elizabeth Kameen, Esq., Assistant Attorney General and the following staff members were present:  Dr. Ronald Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent, Office of Academic Policy; Mr. Richard Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent, and Mr. Anthony South, Executive Director to the State Board.

	CONSENT AGENDA
	Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Pizzigati, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved the consent agenda items as follows (In Favor – 11) 

Approval of Minutes of January 24-25, 2006 

Personnel (copy attached to these minutes)

Budget Adjustments for November, December 2005 & January 2006

Permission to Publish:

COMAR 13A.05.01.01 (AMEND)

  Provision of a Free Appropriate Public Education

COMAR 13A.05.02 (AMEND)

  Administration of Services for Students w/Disabilities

COMAR 13A.08.03 (AMEND)

  Discipline of Students with Disabilities

COMAR 13A.08.04 (AMEND)

  Student Behavior Interventions

COMAR 13A.09.10 (AMEND)

Educational Programs in Nonpublic Schools and 

Child Care and Treatment Facilities

COMAR 13A.02.07.02 -- .05 and .08 (AMEND)

  Annual Audits of Financial Statements and Federal Awards

COMAR 13A.05.04.07 (AMEND)

  Programs for Library Media Services

COMAR 13A.03.02.08 (AMEND)

  Graduation Requirements for Public High Schools in Maryland

Mr. Michael introduced Brian Frazee from Thomas Stone High School in Charles County and Shaakira Raheem from Albert Einstein High School in Montgomery County.  Mr. Frazee and Ms. Raheem were selected by the Maryland Association of Student Councils as the nominees for the position of student member on the State Board for the term beginning 2006-07.

	PURCHASE OF CARE PROGRAM TRANSFER

AMERICAN SIGN LANGUAGE UPDATE

ANALYSIS OF MARYLAND’S PERFORMANCE ON NATIONAL ASSESSMENTS

ANNOUNCEMENT

COMAR 13A.12.01.05(A)(3) (AMEND) GENERAL REQUIREMENTS FOR PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATES

ORDER TO CORRECT DEFICIENCIES IN THE OPERATION OF TOYC

FEDERAL LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

EXECUTIVE SESSION

LEGAL ARGUMENTS

STATE LEGISLATIVE UPDATE

ANNOUNCEMENTS

ADJOURNMENT TO

EXECUTIVE SESSION

RECONVENED

2006 TITLE I DISTINGUISHED SCHOOLS

PRINCE GEORGE’S COUNTY PUBLIC SCHOOL SYSTEM ANNUAL REPORT

ALTERNATIVE GOVERNANCE STRUCTURES

OPINIONS
	Dr. Grasmick reported that the Governor signed an Executive Order transferring the Purchase of Care Program from the Department of Human Resources to the Maryland State Department of Education.  The Superintendent reported that a a Maryland Child Care Subsidy Coordinating Council will be established to develop, evaluate and coordinate the administration of state child care subsidies or voucher programs including the Purchase of Care Program.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Rolf Grafwallner, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Early Childhood Development, who reported that study groups comprised of staff members from the Department of Human Resources and MSDE met to look at ways to improve the opportunities for children from low income families.  He said this transfer will be instrumental in the improvement of these programs.  Dr. Graffwallner said that his Division plans to prepare a Memorandum of Understanding between MSDE and the Department of Human Resources dealing with the use of federal funds which will be transferred to MSDE.  He also said that personnel will be transferred as well. 

In response to a question by Dr. Queral, Dr. Graffwallner reported that the voucher and eligibility portion of the program will be transferred to the Department also.  In response to a question by Dr. Pizzigati, Dr. Grasmick said that there will be some regulations dealing with these programs which will require Board approval. 

Dr. Grasmick said that this transfer will provide a focus for early childhood education and school readiness.  On behalf of the Board, Dr. Root thanked Dr. Graffwallner for his presentation and commitment to early childhood education.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Dr. John Smeallie, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Certification & Accreditation; Dr. Colleen Seremet, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Instruction; and Dr. Carol Ann Baglin, Assistant State Superintendent, Division of Special Education/Early Intervention Services; to provide an update on the progress of a Work Group formed to examine issues surrounding making American  Sign Language (ASL) a graduation requirement.

Dr. Seremet recognized and thanked the members of the Work Group and reported that the group is making a two-step recommendation: 

1. A change in COMAR 13A.03,.02.04 to modify the current graduation requirements to include American Sign Language; and

2. to Add ASL as a full fledged voluntary curricular offering.

Dr. Smeallie urged approval and the provision of appropriate language for the certification process.

Dr. Baglin said that the deaf community is supportive of this action and that this action will provide additional opportunities for the deaf community.

In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro, Dr. Grasmick discussed the controversy in the deaf community concerning learning sign language as opposed to learning to speak.  She explained the difficulty of learning speech when one is unable to hear speech.  She noted that the majority of deaf students who are not taught sign language as children because of parental pressure to learn to speak, do learn sign language as adults. 

In response to a question by Mr. Michael, Dr. Seremet said that there is no data on how many institutions of higher education will accept ASL as a foreign language.

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the State Board approved  the recommendations of the ASL Work Group and authorized the Department to proceed with the development of amendments to COMAR to make American Sign Language a specified core credit for satisfying Maryland’s credit requirements for graduation.  (In Favor – 11) 

Dr. Grasmick introduced Roni Jolley, Liaison, College Board/Advanced Placement Staff Specialist; Mary Gable, Director, Instructional Programs, Division of Instruction; Sandra Rawlings, Liaison to Maryland for the College Board; and, Dr. Leslie Wilson, Special Consultant on Assessments for MSDE.  She said the group will update the Board on Maryland’s performance on three national assessments from the College Board:  Scholastic Aptitude Test (SAT), Preliminary SAT/National Merit Scholars Qualifying Test (PSAT/NMSQT), and Advanced Placement (AP).

Ms. Rawlings reported that there has been an increase in verbal and math scores on the SAT in Maryland and that Maryland’s average verbal and math SAT scores rank first and second respectively in the Middle States region. She also noted an increase in students taking AP exams in Maryland. She also reported that Maryland had the greatest increase in the nation in the percentage of students scoring at college-mastery levels on AP tests. Ms. Rawlings said that Maryland was found to be second only to New York in the percentage of high school students scoring at mastery levels on the AP tests. She also said that Maryland has dramatically increased AP participation among minority students and that Maryland has been recognized for increasing Latino participation to the point of eliminating the “equity gap.” 

Ms. Jolley reported that there has been steady increase in the number of students taking AP courses as well as increased performance by these students.  She said that the PSAT is designed for students in the junior year of high school and that students can order an analysis of their test results to assist with taking the SAT later.  She said that, statistically, students who take the PSAT fare better on the SATs than those that don’t take the PSAT.  She said that many school systems are providing funding for students to take the PSAT where there is a financial need. 

There was brief discussion about the need to change perceptions among different cultures to raise expectations of students to succeed. Dr. Grasmick reported on a NEXIS grant which will provide opportunities for underrepresented students.

Dr. Allen said that the Maryland Parent Advisory Council is a good resource to work with parents to change cultural perceptions.  Dr. Grasmick said that the Department is working with the Maryland Business Roundtable to provide presenters who go into schools to motivate students to succeed. She noted that the College Board is forging partnerships with the Prince George’s County and  Baltimore City Public School Systems to provide mentoring and motivation for students in those schools. 

The Board agreed that providing funding for students to take the PSAT as early as possible is an important step in providing a high quality public education to all students.

Dr. Grasmick reported that Sandra Rawlings plans to retire from her position with the College Board.  She and Dr. Root presented Ms. Rawlings with a certificate of appreciation for her dedication and hard work.  Ms. Rawlings said that Maryland is a “beacon” in the region for its excellent work. 

Dr. Root acknowledged students and staff from Largo High School who were present at the meeting and congratulated them for excelling in AP and SAT testing.

Dr. Root asked members of local boards of education who were present as part of a Maryland Association of Boards of Education (MABE) training program to introduce themselves.

The Board took at break at 10:35 a.m. and reconvened at 11 a.m.

Dr. John Smeallie provided an update on action taken by the Professional Standards and Teachers Education Board (PSTEB) granting permission to publish amendments to regulations governing the general requirements for professional certificates.  He explained that this amendment is geared to streamlining the pathways to certification to attract and retain qualified teachers.  He said that the State Board has the option of requesting a Conference Committee with PSTEB if it is deemed necessary.  The State Board did not exercise this option.

With no further discussion, the Dr. Root thanked Dr. Smeallie for his update.

Dr. Grasmick explained that the Board is asked to issue an order to the North American Family Institutes, Inc. (NAFI) to correct deficiencies in the Thomas O’Farrell Youth Center (TOYC) educational programs.  She explained that the Center has been in noncompliance with several requirements in the Code of Maryland Regulations (COMAR).  She asked the Board to provide notice to NAFI that failure of the school to demonstrate compliance during an onsite monitoring visit will result in an Order to End Operations of TOYC as provided for in Section 2-206(h) of the Education Article, Annotated Code of Maryland. 

Virginia Cieslicki, Chief, Nonpublic Schools Approval Branch, reported that Department staff have found the Center in noncompliance five times over the last two years.  Dr. Smeallie explained that the Department must follow statutory requirements and the difficulties in finding centers to provide this type of program. 

Dr. Cathy Larner, Nonpublic School Approval Specialist, Nonpublic School Approval Branch, brought to the Board’s attention the letter she forwarded to the NAFI outlining the findings of noncompliance and the actions required to mitigate these infractions.

With no further discussion and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Bell, the Board unanimously agreed to issue an order to NAFI to correct deficiencies in the operations of the Thomas O’Farrell Younth Center education program with a provision that failure of the school to demonstate compliance during an onsite monotiring will result in an Order to End Operations of TOYC.

Debra Lichter, Federal Legislative Liaison, briefed the Board on the President’s proposed FY 2007 budget for education. Ms. Lichter explained that the budget provides a 1.7 percent cut in funding from FY 2006.  She reported on the following programs slated for elimination: Career and Technology Education, Safe and Drug Free Schools, Education Technology, Even Start, GEAR UP, Byrd Scholarships, Javits Gifted and Talented Education and State Grants for Incarcerated Youth Offenders.  She noted the following program funds that were included in the budget: School Improvement Grants and High School Reform. 

Ms. Lichter also reported on America’s Opportunity Scholarships for Kids in the proposed budget which would provide monies for low-income students attending a school identified for restructuring. She explained the American Competitiveness Initiatives found in the proposed budget  which include programs for math and science initiatives and expanded Advanced Placement incentives. 

Dr. Grasmick stated that in the past the Board has sent a letter to the Maryland Congressional Delegation outlining the Board’s position on the proposed budget.  Board Members requested the Superintendent prepare a draft letter for transmittal to the Maryland Congressional Delegation.

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(1)(I) & (iii) and §10-508(a)(1), (7), and (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Mrs. Bell, seconded by Ms. Cooper, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, February 28, 2006 in Conference Room 1, 8th Floor at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building.  All Board members were present except Calvin Disney.  Dr. Torres-Queral left at 1:30 p.m.  In attendance were Dr. Grasmick, State Superintendent of Schools; Dr. Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dick Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  Assistant Attorneys General, Elizabeth Kameen and Jackie La Fiandra were also present.  The Executive Session commenced at 12:00 p.m.

The State Board deliberated the following appeals and the decisions of these cases will be announced publicly:

· Ryan Hertz v. Anne Arundel County Board of Education – student suspension

· Patricia Hoffler-Riddick v. Board of Education of Prince George’s County – employee placed on administrative leave without pay

· Wynette Wilkins v. Prince George’s County Board of Education – termination of Chief Financial Officer

The State Board also authorized the issuance of four pending opinions.  They were:

· Orit Lowy Chicherio v. Montgomery County Board of Education – denial of request for student transfer

· Ramesh Chintagumpala v. Montgomery County Board of Education – denial of age waiver request for early admission to kindergarten

· Cindy Hoogerwerf v. Montgomery County Board of Education – denial of student transfer to Highly Gifted Program Center

· Michael Winter v. Allegany County Board of Education – dispute over head custodian’s job duties

Dr. Grasmick updated the Board on the Vaughn G. mediation and the likelihood of an additional mediation session.

Dr. Grasmick and Dr. Baglin updated the Board on the Vaughn G. litigation.  Elliott Schoen, Assistant Attorney General, was present for part of this update.

Dr. Grasmick provided information to the board on the various searches being conducted for local school superintendents.

The Board addressed several internal management issues including the policies related to outside demonstrations; training regulations; the recruitment of Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners; informal luncheons with teachers and principals of the year; and the MABE dinner meeting.

The Executive Session ended at 1:55 p.m.

The Board reconvened in public session at 2:05 p.m.

The State Board heard oral arguments in the following appeals:

Day v. Howard County Education Association and Maryland State Teachers Association

Monocacy Montessori Communities, Inv. V. Frederick County Board of Education

Renee Spence, Executive Director, Governmental Relations, reviewed bills of potential interest to the Board and their status.  She explained that there have been 2600 bills introduced and the Department is monitoring 500 of those bills. She reported on bills dealing with the External Diploma Program, a bill requiring State Board Members to have a child in a public school, a special education bill which aligns language with IDEA, a possible pension bill and a school construction bill.

Ms. Spence distributed a compilation of legislation requiring State Board positions.  The Board took the following actions:

SB 809/HB 1478 Public Quality Child Care Access and Affordability Act

Upon motion by Mr. Goodall, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose the bill.

SB 133/HB 367 Maryland Infants and Toddlers Program – Grants -- Funding

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Ms. Bell, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill.

HB 846 County Superintendent of Schools – Termination of Contract Howard County

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Allen, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose the bill.

HB 1130/SB650 Public Funding Formula for Adult Education and Literacy Grants

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Goodall, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill.

HB 1265 Full-Day Kindergarten and Prekindergarten Progrrams – Alternative Providers

Dr. Allen moved and Ms. Seconded a motion to support this bill. After brief discussion, the Board agreed to the concept of this bill but will send a letter to the legislature expressing a “no position” vote.

HB 1329/SB773 Maryland Audiologists, Hearing Aid Dispensers, and Speech-Language Pathologists Act -- Revision

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Mr. Tufaro, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose the bill.

HB 1531 Public Schools and Institutions of Higher Education – Academic Freedom Acts

Upon motion by Dr. Pizzigati, seconded by Mr. Butta, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose the bill.

HB 1130/SB650 Public Funding Formula for Adult Education and Literacy Grants

Upon motion by Ms. Bell, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill.

SB 293/HB 651 Public Charter Schools – Clarifications

The State Board voted to take no further position on this bill.

SB 611 Student Health amd Fitness Act of 2006

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to oppose the bill.

SB 714/HB 1432  Residential Boarding Education Programs – At-Risk Youth

Upon motion by Mr. Tufaro, seconded by Mr. Michael, and with unanimous agreement, the Board voted to support the bill.

The Board thanked Ms. Spence for her presentation. 

Dr. Root announced that the State Board would be participating in a dinner meeting with the Maryland Association of Boards of Education at the Tremont Plaza Hotel at 222 St. Paul Place at 6:30 p.m.

Dr. Grasmick announced that Dr. J. Tyson Tildon, former Chair of the Baltimore City Board of School Commissioners, passed away. She commented that he was an extraordinary leader for Baltimore City.

Pursuant to §10-503(a)(iii) and §10-508(a)(7) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland, and upon motion by Ms. Cooper, seconded by Mr. Brooks, and with unanimous agreement, the Maryland State Board of Education met in closed session on Tuesday, February 28, 2006, in the 7th Floor Board room at the Nancy S. Grasmick State Education Building, immediately after the open session meeting.  All Board members were present except Calvin Disney and Dr. Maria C. Torres-Queral.  Assistant Attorney General Elizabeth Kameen was present along with Ron Peiffer, Deputy State Superintendent for Academic Policy; Skipp Sanders, Deputy State Superintendent for Administration; Dick Steinke, Deputy State Superintendent for Instruction and Academic Acceleration; and Tony South, Executive Director to the State Board.  The session commenced at 5:10 p.m.

The Board deliberated the two cases heard in oral argument:

· Mary Day v. Howard County Education Association & Maryland State Teachers Association – appellant alleges that the unions breached their statutory duty of fair representation and their contractual obligations to her

· Monocacy Montessori Communities, Inc. v. Frederick County Board of Education – commensurate funding dispute for charter schools

Opinions in both cases will be announced publicly at upcoming Board meetings.  The Executive Session ended at 5:40 p.m.

Dr. Root called the meeting to order at 9 a.m. on Wednesday, March 1, 2006.  He thanked the members of the Board and the staff for their cards and phone calls sent in response to his recent surgery.  He also thanked Mr. Brooks, Mr. South and Dr. Grasmick for taking the helm in his absence.

Dr. Grasmick introduced Ann Chafin, Director, Program Improvement and Family Support Branch, Division of Student and School Services and explained that she is present to identify Maryland’s 2006 Title I Distinguished Schools.  The Superintendent explained that Title I schools serve economically disadvantaged students.

Ms. Chafin reported that Title I schools in the State are “excelling.” She introduced Joyce Shriver, Principal of Preston Elementary School in Caroline County and Kathy Stiles, Principal of Bester Elementary School in Washington County. She asked the principals to say a few words about their schools and programs.

Ms. Shriver introduced the Superintendent of Schools in Caroline County, the PTA President and several teachers who were in attendance.  She noted that 42 percent of the students in Preston Elementary School are economically disadvantaged. She thanked Ann Chafin and Mr. Jim Newkirk, Specialist, School Improvement and School Support, Division of Student and School Services, for this honor and their support.

Ms. Stiles introduced the superintendent of schools in Washington County and several school board members who were present.  She explained that 80 percent of the students are eligible for a Free and Reduced Meal.  She also noted that the county school system has put in place a School Achievement Specialist who has been extremely helpful in modeling best practices for staff.  She said that professional development for staff is “key” and that teachers in Bester Elementary School participate in 2.5 hours of professional development per week.  She noted that teachers are currently being paid an additional $5,000 annually for agreeing to be assigned to Bester.  She reported that the Judy Center for pre-school students helps connect children from birth to kindergarten.  She said the school staff provide focused support and interventions for students who need extra help.  She gave the teachers in her school the credit for “making it happen.”  She also thanked Mr. Newkirk for his excellent support.

Dr. Queral suggested that principals such as these could be used as on-line mentors for other principals.  Ms. Bell congratulated the principals and Dr. Grasmick said that “the leadership of these principals is catalytic for their achievement.”  She commended Ms. Chafin and Mr. Newkirk.

Dr. Root and Dr. Grasmick presented each school with a banner and a cash award of $2,000.

Dr. Grasmick explained that by statute, the Prince George’s County Public School System (PGCPS) is required to issue by December 31st each year a report on its financial situation and its progress in the implementation of the System’s Master Plan including an assessment of student performance.  To present the report, she introduced Bea Tignor, President of the Prince George’s County Board of Education and Dr. Howard Burnett, Interim CEO for PGCPS.

Dr. Burnett introduced Mr. Robert Duncan, the Chief Financial Officer .

Dr. Burnett thanked the Board for its approval of their Strategic Plan and thanked Dr. Grasmick and her staff for providing outstanding support.  He gave an overview of a report prepared for the Board in which he discussed the following items:

· Strategic Plan Goals

· Student Achievement

· School Completion

· Schools in Improvement

· System in Improvement

· Highly Qualified Teachers

· Budget Focus

· Fiscal Status

He noted that the school system has targeted special education and English Language Learners.  There was brief discussion about the dramatic increase in the dropout rate for Hispanic and special education students as well as the statistic which reflect no dropouts in the area of Limited English Proficient.  In response to questions by Board members, Dr. Burnet said that exit interviews are held, when possible, and that he would provide Dr. Allen with information on whether dropout students move to other subdivisions.  The Chief Accountability Officer for PGCPS, Dr. Leroy Tompkins, explained that 150 Hispanic students dropped out of one particular high school which is reflected in the data provided.  He said that some of the data provided is “suspect” due to technological problems with two systems being integrated.  In regard to the school he mentioned earlier, he said there is a meeting planned with the principal and staff of that school to go over the problems which precipitated this situation.

Mr. Tufaro asked for data on the percentage of new funding that is earmarked for teacher salary levels to increase high quality teachers in the schools.  There was brief discussion about the process to replace teachers who do not meet the standard of “highly qualified.”

Mr. James Bell, Acting Chief Financial Officer, brought the Board’s attention to the FY 2004 Audit Results which showed an “Unqualified Opinion” by the auditors that the prior year’s operating budget deficit was recovered and fiscal stability has been restored.  He also briefed the Board on the FY 2005 Audit which again reflected an “Unqualified Opinion” with positive financial performance realized and fiscal stability strengthened.  He discussed the recovery strategies used by the School System over the past two years. 

Mr. Brooks stated that PGCPS is not achieving what it should be achieving and should be leading the way as a model to all districts in the country because of its vast wealth and opportunities.  “I want to see a breakthrough and for Prince George’s County to be a beacon for all communities where there are large concentrations of African-Americans.”

Ms. Bell thanked the group and personally thanked Dr. Burnett who she said, “exemplifies all that is good about teachers.” She reported that Dr. Burnett is retiring from his position as soon as a permanent CEO can be appointed.

Dr. Root said that the Board cannot deliberate on data that is “suspect.”  He asked that more accurate information be provided in the future. 

Following a short break, the Superintendent stated that the same statute noted earlier requires that the State Board and State Superintendent review this report and submit comments to the Governor and the General Assembly on the progress made by PGCPS towards achieving both managerial and educational goals. She said she will be providing the Board with a report in the next few days. 

Dr. Grasmick explained that the No Child Left Behind Act (NCLB) places requirements on schools that have not achieved their performance goals for their students.  She introduced Ann Chafin; Teresa Knott, Coordinator, I-PAS/Challenge Schools Inititiatives; and Dr. JoAnne Carter, Assistant State Superintendent for Student and School Services, to review the Alternative Governance Structures being proposed for six schools – one in Baltimore County and five in Prince George’s County.

She said she is recommending approval of the alternative governance options identified for Woodlawn Middle School in Baltimore County and Andrew Jackson, James Madison and Thomas Johnson Middle Schools and John E. Howard and Longfields Elementary Schools in Prince George’s County.

Ms.Chafin recognized three members of her staff for the assistance that they provided in reviewing the plans and proposals – Jim Newkirk, Melanie Scolnick and Teresa Knott.  She reported that the plans provided for these schools go beyond the minimum requirements under NCLB and that each school was reviewed individually for its particular needs.

Superintendent of Schools for Baltimore County, Dr. Joe Hairston, spoke on behalf of Woodlawn Middle School expressing appreciation for the Board’s support.  He reported that Baltimore County Public Schools choose the zero-base staffing option in which all or most of the school staff, which may included the principal, are replaced.  In response to a question by Mr. Tufaro about the zero-base staffing in the plan for this school, Dr. Hairston said that the teaching staff will be reassigned to other schools.  He said that he is working with the teachers’ union to comply with the collective bargaining agreement.

Debra Mahone, Director of School Improvement, Prince George’s County Public Schools, discussed the options PGCPS has agreed to which include the appointment of a central office administrator to act as the “turnaround specialist” to govern the schools in Restructuring.  She said the proposal complements and enhances what is already in place in the School System and increases communications among administrators and the central office administration.  She explained that the turnaround specialist will establish core support teams led and managed by the turnaround specialist in addition to a parent and community advisory committee. 

The principals of three of the affected schools commented positively on the increased communication that will be afforded each school by the turnaround specialist.

Upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Dr. Queral, and with unanimous agreement, the Board approved the alternative governance options identified for Woodlawn Middle School in Baltimore County and Andrew Jackson, James Madison and Thomas Johnson Middle Schools and John E. Howard and Longfields Elementary Schools in Prince George’s County. (IN FAVOR – 11)

Ms. Kameen announced the following Opinions:

· Case #06-03 Orit Lowy Chicherio v. Montgomery County Board of Education
Appeal in the denial of student transfer – local board affirmed

· Case #06-04 Ramesh Chintagumpala v. Montgomery County Board of Education 
Appeal of denial of age waiver request – local board affirmed

· Case #06-05 Cindy Hoogerwerf v. Montgomery County Board of Education
Appeal of denial of student transfer – local board affirmed

· Case #06-06 Michael Winter v. Allegany County Board of Education 
Dispute over head custodian’s job duties – local board reversed

With no further business before the Board and upon motion by Mr. Brooks, seconded by Ms. Bell, the Board Meeting adjourned at 11:40 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Nancy S. Grasmick

Secretary/Treasurer
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